NEW BUCKENHAM CEMETERY 
RULES AND REGULATIONS

New Buckenham Cemetery is a facility owned and operated by New Buckenham Parish Council.  In drawing up these rules the Council has had due consideration to Burial Law, the conduct of those visiting the Cemetery and the health and safety of visitors to the Cemetery including contractors appointed by Funeral Directors, Stonemasons and the Council.

1.  Cemetery Visitors
Children under ten years of age must be accompanied by a responsible person.

All visitors must conduct themselves in a decent, quiet and orderly manner.  The Local Authorities Cemeteries Order 1977 provides that:
No person shall:
· Wilfully create any nuisance in a Cemetery

· Commit any nuisance in a Cemetery

· Wilfully interfere with any burial taking place in a Cemetery

· Wilfully interfere with any grave, tombstone or any other memorial, or any flowers or plants

· Play any game or sport in a Cemetery

· Deposit any litter or other rubbish, other than floral tributes, within the Cemetery grounds
These offences are subject to a fine.

In addition the Council does not permit the consumption of alcohol, smoking, and the riding of horses, cycles and motorcycles in the Cemetery.

Visitors bringing dogs into the cemetery must keep them on a lead and under proper control at all times.  Any dog fouling must be cleared up and removed from the cemetery.
2.  Floral Tributes
Whilst the Council prefers the placing of fresh flowers, without cellophane wrappings, in the Cemetery it has no objection to the use of artificial flowers provided that they are removed once they start to degenerate and do not impede the grass cutting in the Cemetery.  Any artificial flowers that are blown onto the cemetery paths or grassed areas will be removed by the Council as they will obstruct the grass cutting and could cause damage to the contractors’ equipment - the Council has no way of knowing to which grave plot such flowers belong.   Christmas wreaths should be removed by the end of February each year.
3.  Exclusive Rights of Burial

The purchase of an Exclusive Right of Burial refers to the right to be buried in the grave space mentioned in the Exclusive Right Certificate and NOT to the purchase of the land itself. The Exclusive Right of Burial expires at the end of a term of years (currently 100 years).  The Right may be renewed at the end of the term so it is important that Rights’ owners keep the Clerk to the Council informed of up-to-date address and telephone details so that they can be contacted for renewals.
As the registered Owner of a Grant of Exclusive Right of Burial, you have the automatic right to be buried in the grave plot specified.  You may also allow others to be buried in the grave, space permitting.  A double depth grave plot will allow for the interment of two coffins and a number of caskets of ashes.
If the Right of Burial is not renewed present burial legislation, whilst not allowing any human remains to be disturbed, does permit the Council to make use of any remaining space in the grave plot.

Headstones and other memorials approved by the Council may only be erected on grave spaces for which an Exclusive Right of Burial has been purchased.

The charge for exclusive right of burial is payable in addition to the interment and other fees.  An Exclusive Right of Burial may be also purchased for future use on payment of the current fee.
No Exclusive Right of Burial may be assigned unless the Certificate of Exclusive Right of Burial has been produced to the Clerk to the Council and properly endorsed.
4.  Public Graves

Where no Exclusive Right of Burial has been purchased the grave plots are usually referred to as Public Graves or Ordinary Graves.  Burial legislation permits the Council to make further burials in such grave plots at a later date, space permitting.  It is not therefore possible to permit the erection of headstones and other forms of memorial on a Public/Ordinary grave space.
5.  Interment & Documentation
No burial may take place on Sundays or Bank Holidays except on the certificate of a coroner or registered Medical Practitioner that immediate interment is necessary on health grounds or on specific religious grounds.  Interment may otherwise take place 

on Monday to Friday between the hours of 9am and 3.30pm and 

on Saturdays between the hours of 9am and 12 noon.  

The Clerk to the Council must be advised of the date and time of an interment at least three clear days prior to the proposed date; clear days do not include Saturdays and Sundays.   An application form for this purpose is available on the New Buckenham Village website http://www.newbuckenham.net.

Once completed the application form must be delivered to the Clerk of the Council or by email to parishclerk@newbuckenham.net) together with the appropriate fee and a Certificate from the Registrar of Births, Deaths and Marriages of the registration of death, or in the case where a Coroner’s Inquest has been held the Coroner’s Warrant.  In the case of a still born child a certificate in accordance with the Births and Deaths Registration Acts of 1926 will be required. 

For the interment of ashes the Cremation Certificate must accompany the application.  
Should Funeral Directors wish the presiding Minister to check a Registrar’s Certificate or Coroner’s Order against the coffin plate before interment, it is request that a certified copy is provided to the Minister to prevent the loss of the original certificate as it forms part of the Council’s burial records as required by law.

The Council’s current Scale of Charges is available on the New Buckenham Village website and is subject to annual review.

6.  Grave Digging

The Council does not provide a grave digging service thus the responsibility for digging graves rests with a contractor approved by the Funeral Director organising the interment.

All plots in the Cemetery are earthen graves measuring 8 feet by 3 feet and may not be dug to a depth exceeding 8 feet, nor may the top of a coffin be less than three feet below the level of the ground surrounding the grave.

Any surplus soil from the digging of a grave plot must be removed from the Cemetery at the expense of the Funeral Director.
A request for any grave other than an earthen grave measuring 8 feet by 3 feet is subject to the prior approval of the Council.

Where no Exclusive Right of Burial has been purchased nor memorial erected on a grave with an Exclusive Right of Burial, it is the responsibility of the Funeral Director to ensure that the grave plot is levelled and turfed, if necessary, after a minimum settlement period of six months and by a maximum period of 12 months following interment so as to allow for the easy maintenance of the Cemetery grounds following burials.

When a new burial has taken place the Undertaker must leave a named grave marker.

7.  Memorials
Memorials are defined by the Council as any headstone, kerbstone, plinth, flat stone, tablet, plaque or stone vase and cannot be erected without the prior permission of the Council and the purchase of an Exclusive Right of Burial for the grave plot involved.  A form is available on the New Buckenham Village website for this purpose or can be obtained from the Clerk to the Council.
The appropriate fee for the erection of a memorial must accompany the application unless the memorial requires special authorisation from the Council in which case an invoice will be issued to the Stonemason concerned once a decision has been made.
All memorials must be erected in strict accordance with the current NAMM Code of Working Practice and comply to BS8415.  Such information is available from The National Association of Memorial Masons.  With effect from 1st April 2012, a Certificate of Compliance must be issued with every memorial installation and delivered to the Clerk to the Council.  The Certificate is designed to replace period guarantees and ensures that the manufacture and installation has been carried out to the highest industry standard prevailing at the time of erection.
Whilst work on the erection of a memorial is in progress contractors must ensure that the work does not damage the grass, paths or other grave plots and memorials in the Cemetery.  On completion of the work any materials not used or any other rubbish deposited on the site of the works must be removed and any damage made good.

The Council requires that all memorials over 20” (apart from cremation stones and plaques) must be erected on a foundation measuring a minimum of 18” back to front, insuring a higher degree of stability.  Unless hard natural stone is used, reinforced concrete must be at least 3” thick.

No memorial, except for cremation stones and plaques, may be erected until at least 6 months have elapsed from the date of interment to allow for soil settlement.  During this period temporary vases may be placed, but no glass vases due to the risk of injury from broken glass and tetanus.  Permanent vases may only be placed on a grave plot with the prior permission of the Council.
The grave plot reference number must be inscribed on all memorials.

All memorials, following erection, must be kept in a good state of repair by the owner and unless this is done the Council reserves the right to cause them to be repaired or removed at the owner’s expense so that they do not became a Health and Safety hazard.
No shrubs may be planted on or near any grave plot but small plants and flowers will be allowed on the grave plots provided they are kept in neat order and cut once dead.
Glass in any form: vases, bottles, trinkets or other items, is expressly forbidden in the Cemetery for health and safety reasons.  The Council reserves the right to remove any item that would obstruct the cutting of grass in the Cemetery by the Council’s contractors or may be likely to cause damage to the cutting equipment.
Owners of Memorial have a duty to keep the Clerk to the Council informed of an up-to-date address where they can be contacted should the regular health and safety survey of the Cemetery indicate that a memorial requires attention.  Memorial owners may wish to consider obtaining insurance to cover such risk.
The Council reserves the right to make alterations or additions to these Rules and Regulations consistent with the Burial Acts and Health and Safety legislation.  Any such alterations will be published on the New Buckenham Village website and posted in the Cemetery.

Copies of these rules and regulations are available from the Clerk to the Council, on the Parish Council website www.newbuckenhampc.info , or by emailing the parish.clerk@newbuckenhamparishcouncil.gov.uk
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